MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JULY 7, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JULY 7, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of the seventh July
2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of
the, of the Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, Members, ladies and gentlemen, our opening remarks shall come from
our colleague of South Maui, Ms. Anderson, after which I would ask we all rise and
together state the Pledge of Allegiance. Ms. Anderson.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Anderson.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Shall we all rise and repeat the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your opening remarks this morning, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceed with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have received no requests for testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning we have one congratulatory resolution that is before the Council. Is
there anyone in our gallery that wishes to provide testimony on our ceremonial
resolution?
Having none come forward, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be closing
testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk,
The following ceremonial resolution was presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-63
CONGRATULATING MAUI BREWING COMPANY
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mister, Ms. Johnson, excuse me, to
adopt the resolution. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would ask that the Clerk read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I think this is a really good example of how a small company on an island thousands
of miles from anywhere can really be successful because their people are the ones
that make it successful.
We hear a lot about small business in Hawaii can't do this, can't do that. But when
we look around, there are companies like this that have truly motivated people that
won't take no for an answer. They're successful because they make themselves
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successful, and it's always a pleasure when we can honor someone like this with a
resolution today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNC1LMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. As Parks and Economic Development Chair and
also a Wisconsin resident, former resident, I'll tell you I know that it's really important
to support small business, but it's also important to recognize the accomplishments
for what they are. This company was owned by, actually, it was formerly owned by
one of my neighbors, so I knew a little bit about what they were doing. But coming
from Wisconsin, which is famous for Pabst, and Schlitz, and Old Milwaukee, and all
of the brew—breweries throughout, you know, history, I think that it's really important
to know that Maui can compete.
And so many times we focus on all of the name brands, and you think you're only
successful if you have name recognition. I think what makes Maui so unique, not
only with this company, but like our Surfing Goat Dairy and a lot of the publicity that
Alii Chang has had for his lavender farm, it shows that Maui is really a leader; and it's
very unique and it's because of that uniqueness that sets us apart from all of these
name brands. While I'm not a drinker, I do enjoy cooking bratwurst in beer; and that's
about the extent of my consumption of beer products.
But I'll tell you, these small companies are really putting Maui on the map. And I'm
very proud of the fact that we get recognition for our small businesses such as this,
and I expect that we will continue to provide opportunities for small business and
provide an opportunity to diversify our economy and, thereby, I think more aptly
stabilize what we have here and not just depend completely on tourism for our
well-being.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would like to ask the representatives to come down to the podium.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Please come join us.
Mr. Carroll, if I could ask you to please assist our guests this morning.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Yes, it's really an honor to have them here before us this morning, and we would like
to hear a few words.
MR. GARRETT MARRERO: Thank you very much. My name is Garrett Marrero, and this
is my lovely wife Melanie and our brewer, Tom. All of us, we're very excited to be
here, you know, to bring something like this home to Maui and really be successful in
manufacturing and providing a truly "Made in Maui" product. We're very proud of that
to be able to use local ingredients, to use local labor, and to be successful.
It's, as, as everyone knows here, the business has been around for quite some time.
My wife and 1 took over just a few years ago, actually, less than two now. We've just
been growing nonstop, and we've really made a commitment and refined the
commitment of the business to the County, to its people, and to the State of Hawaii.
You know, I always like to say that we make a truly local alternative to some of the
pseudo-Hawaiian products that are out there. We make--I've gotten away from even
saying that now and just focusing on making great beer, which I have no one to thank
other than Tom for doing that. I think the CoCoNut Porter which was the Gold Medal
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winner came out of us just telling Tom, "Hey, you know what? You just focus on
making great beer. Leave everything else up to us." And, I'm, I'm just so proud of
him for doing that. So I'd like to officially recognize him as well because we just, we
formed a great relationship over the short time that we've been here, and it's just led
to some amazing things for us; and we'll just continue to make Maui proud and
continue to grow.
Our Haiku location is going to be wonderful. It's something that just yesterday we
had a meeting with Lokahi Pacific, which now officially allows us to, to actually go
ahead and move forward with that location. So be looking for our six-packs in the
shelves and in the stores, and in, in every--in your finest restaurants.
So thank you so much for having us today, and aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for joining us this morning. And thank you,
Mr. Carroll, for your assistance.

INTRODUCTION OF MAUI COMMUNITY COLLEGE
2006 BUSINESS TECHNOLOGY SUMMER ACADEMY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, before we continue with the agenda for today's meeting, I
would like to take note that we do have some guests that have chosen to visit with
us. It is under the leadership of Ms. Cyrilla Pascual who is the Job Developer of the
2006 Business Technology Summer Academy at Maui Community College. So I
would ask if she and her students can stand up and be recognized, we'd like to
welcome you to the Council chambers.
Thank you for joining us this morning.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of written and
oral testimony, we, before the convening of today's meeting, we have received
requests to testify from four individuals. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to announcing the first person to testify, those wishing to give
testimony on any item that is agendized on today's meeting, please make yourself
known. We will be happy to provide you with an opportunity to share your comments.
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You have three minutes to share your thoughts with us. We have a light, lighting
system to assist you. Come forward, state your name at the podium, the
organization if you do represent such an organization. You may begin your remarks.
The green light will go on at the start of your remarks. At the two minute thirty
second mark, like at the intersections, the yellow light will go on notifying you that you
have thirty seconds remaining to conclude your remarks. At the three minute mark,
the red light will go on. And I believe if you have signed up prior to the meeting of
this morning, you can then decide, if you have an additional comment, to return and
speak after all others have spoken.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, shall we have our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Mercer "Chubby" Vicens, testifying
on Resolution No. 06-62. Mr. Vicens will be followed by Mr. John Andersen.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. MERCER "CHUBBY' VICENS (testifying on Resolution No. 06-62):
Good morning, Chairman and Members of the full Council.
My name is Mercer "Chubby" Vicens. And first off, I'm, I'm going to be speaking on
06-62 on second and final reading.
Before I move in that direction, I'd like to thank Councilman Anderson for the kind
words about our country. We tend to go about our business every day of our lives
and we forget how blessed we are. And it's in that context that I, I testify today
because one of the cornerstones is "life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness."
And your proposed amendment pertaining to the establishment of a Affordable
Housing Fund moves in that particular direction to provide a minimum of 2 percent of
the certified real estate property tax revenues for the fiscal years 2008 through 2011
be appropriated in an Affordable Housing Fund to be used for the provision and
expansion of affordable housing and suitable living environments for persons of very
low to moderate income.
It goes on further to say, "The revenues of this fund shall be utilized for the provision
and expansion of affordable housing and suitable living environments for persons of
very low to moderate income, which may include the rehabilitation of existing
structures, land purchases, and other acquisition of land or property entitlements,
planning, design, and construction."
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And I applaud our Councilman Molina for, for bringing this forward and for your
support of this particular resolution because it's a step in the right direction. It's not
the end of, it's not the final answer. But it does, in fact, provide for one of the few
times that I can remember in Maui County, the probability of revenues that can be
used to further the--reduce the affordable housing plight that we have in the island.
And with that in mind, I, I, I thank you for addressing it; and I urge you to, to pass
this on so that the voters will have an opportunity to help their brethren so that they
can pursue and attain this life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vicens.
Members, any questions for Mr. Vicens on his comments provided through his
testimony? Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: John Andersen, followed by Marion Haller. Mr. Andersen will
be testifying on Resolution 06-62.

MR. JOHN ANDERSEN, REALTORS ASSOCIATION OF MAUI (testifying on Resolution
No. 06-62):
Thank you.
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is John Andersen, I am representing the Realtors Association of Maui this
morning, and since I testified with prepared testimony at your last meeting, I will not
belabor that again and I thank you for suffering through that. I just wanted to share a
few comments with you this morning.
First, thank you all for all of the hard work you've done year in addressing this issue.
The Realtors Association is in support of the Charter amendment for creating an
Affordable Housing Fund.
And one of the reasons why we support that is that it will take it to the community, to
the voters to be able to weigh in and be part of the solution. You have worked very
hard to be part of the solution; community groups are forming to be part of the
solution; and now the entire voting public of Maui County could be part of this
solution. And we think you have addressed the concerns many--in very good ways in
terms of the sunset provision so that if this condition is remedied in the next four
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years, you know, you're not belabored with it. So it is a good solution at the right
time, and we thank you for your support and ask you to pass it on the second
reading.
And one final comment is, to keep this brief, Councilmember Anderson very politely
asked me last meeting if the Realtors Association was putting its money where its
mouth is. And I'm very pleased to announce that yesterday, I personally delivered a
check for $15,000 to Lokahi Pacific, who is the fiscal sponsorship of Na HALE 0
Maui, the community land trust in formation. And we all need to join together to be
part of the solution to this problem.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Andersen.
Members, any questions for our testifier this morning? Having none, thank you very
much-MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Andersen.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Marion Haller, testifying on Resolution 06-62; followed by
Mr. Richard Michaels.

MS. MARION HALLER, NA HALE 0 MAUI (testifying on Resolution No. 06-62):
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. HALLER: I'm here on behalf of Na HALE 0 Maui, the newly formed community land
trust here on Maui, and I'm here to testify in support of the proposal for discussion
today. We ask you all to support the proposed Charter amendment to set aside
2 percent of real property tax revenue annually to be used for an Affordable Housing
Fund.
We see that you, the members of the government, have made a significant effort-thank you, Mr. Mateo--in driving this issue of affordable housing. The members of
the community have stepped forward. We formed a community land trust and are
working hard at making that happen. And we feel that giving the citizens of Maui the
opportunity to now voice their opinion is, in fact, timely and appropriate.
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We understand that there may be some concerns that this should be—not be a
Charter amendment, that it would tie the hands of future Councils, or that it should
not have a sunset provision built into the Charter. And we appreciate these
concerns; we certainly respect them, and we agree we could discuss these for a long
time and put off this amendment. But we ask that we all stay focused on the need to
fund the affordable housing problem.
Despite all the housing efforts in the "pipeline", pipeline, who knows how many. The
number keeps changing, yeah. Affording--affordable housing needs, I think you will
all agree, will stay with us for quite some time. This isn't going to be solved quickly.
So the workforce housing ordinance, the rental assistance programs, the community
land trust, you name it, these are all tools, as John likes to say, tools in our toolbox.
And for you to have an allocated budget and fund that allows you to put teeth behind
some of the programs you want to support will just be making those tools so much
stronger.
So we ask you to take positive action today and pass this ordinance, or not
ordinance, but Charter amendment proposal.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Haller.
Members, any questions for Ms. Heller this morning? Having none, thank you very
much for your testimony.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Richard Michaels, testifying on Resolution No. 06-62.

MR. RICHARD MICHAELS, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (testifying on Resolution
No. 06-62):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MICHAELS: My name is Richard Michaels. I'm here representing Maui Tomorrow
Foundation.
like to thank also Member Anderson for her words about how lucky we are to live
in America. And I'd like to add to that how lucky we are to live in Maui, not the least
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of which is the ability to come here and face the elected representatives and speak
our piece for three minutes.
I'll be very brief. When I testified to the Committee of the, on the Whole about this
resolution, I said that Maui Tomorrow supported the resolution, but I raised a number
of questions, some of which have already been addressed: whether this should be
an ordinance instead of a Charter amendment; the sunset provisions, how it's going
to be administered and so forth. And I know some of you have those, those
questions.
But I'm here today to say that Maui Tomorrow supports the resolution and ask you to
vote yes on this resolution and allow the voters to make up their mind as to whether
they want to set aside 2 percent of their property tax.
Some of the issues that you've talked about will probably come up during this
campaign, but it doesn't make any sense to us to deny the voters their right to vote
on it. So I just ask you to pass this out and let, let the people speak.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Michaels.
Members, any questions for Mr. Michaels?
Thank you very much for your testimony. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that ... concludes the testimony of individuals
who submitted requests to testify before the convening of today's meeting.
We have received one request following the convening of today's meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Please call that person forward.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mr. Stan Franco, testifying on Resolution No. 06-62.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Just for those following Mr. Franco, if any, and including Mr. Franco, our rules state
that after--those signing up after the start of the meeting have three minutes, and
there is no option for you to speak longer than that.
Thank you, Mr. Franco. Please share your comments.
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MR. STAN FRANCO (testifying on Resolution No. 06-621:
Thank you, Chair Hokama and fellow Members of the Council.
I'm speaking for the Charter amendment. I think it should be passed as is. I
appreciate Mr. Molina--Councilman Molina bringing this to, to the community.
I want to tell a story. I, I belong to a group called "HELP", Housing for Local Persons,
and we have been to Hana and Pala now trying to get the stories of the people about
their need for affordable housing. And we were in Hana and this lady told us her
story.
She was born and raised in Hana. Her family comes from Hana for centuries. And
she decided, as a young person, she went to school at Hana Elementary and High
School, graduated, went off to college to get her teaching degree and came back,
and is back now as a teacher in Hana. But she cannot afford to buy a house and lot
in Hana for, for her husband and her two children. Fortunately, for her, her parents
have a lot in Puuiki, and they have built a cottage for her, her husband, and two
children; and that's where, where they live.
But now she's real concerned because the lot next to her, a 1-acre parcel with a
home on it, has just been listed in Hana for $4.3 million. And the concern is if that
house is sold and that property is sold, that her parents on fixed income will, might
have to sell their property in Hana to survive because they couldn't pay, based on the
market sales next to their, the market sale next to their property.
She wants to live and die in Hana, and she wants her children to live and die in
Hana. People are rooted to the land and really want, are, are concerned about what
is happening in our community with all the speculation that's going on.
So I, I really believe that for the people in Hans, for the people wherever--we are
going to all the communities throughout Maui asking for the stories that there are
stories out there of people hurting, and we need to establish this fund so we can buy
the land and build the houses that people can afford so people like this lady can live
in Hana, die in Hans, have her children live in Hana and continue. Because lot of our
kids are moving away.
I have two kids on the Mainland right now, of--my, and my third daughter is thinking
about moving to the Mainland. We want our kids to have a place here.
I see a, the yellow light is on. I really thank you for the opportunity to let me share.
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HELP is trying to get the story so that we can get that information to you as to what
people are saying--the local people are saying about their need for housing.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Members, any questions for Mr. Franco this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Franco, for being here and
sharing that with us.
So what's the end result once you've gathered these stories? What are you going to
do with them? Are you going to share them with the committee, or.
MR. FRANCO: We'll share 'em with all of you, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great.
MR. FRANCO: And with the media and with the community-at-large.
We'll make a report, and you should get it as soon as we finish all our, our meetings.
We, our next meeting is on July 13, and will—that will be in, at Christ the King in
Kahului. Then we go on to Kihei at St. Theresa's and then Maria Lanakila in Lahaina.
So as we gather these stories, we're gonna to, we're writing it up, making a report.
We're gathering, gathering data of all the people that are coming, you know what kind
of incomes they, they have and that stuff; and we'll provide that information to you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you so much. That's so helpful to put an actual
face to the problem we know that's out there. I think it's important.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Franco, Members? Having none, Mr. Franco, thank you
very much for your testimony. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have finished with all of the requests to
testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will offer one last opportunity to anyone wishing to provide
testimony on any item agendized for today's regular meeting of the seventh, July
2006. Having no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be
closing testimony for today's agenda.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair--Chairman, I would note that we have received
written testimony in connection with agenda items.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, the Chair will ask to accept the written testimony
submitted for today's regular meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS
MEETING,

MINUTES
The minutes of the Public Hearing held on May 18, 2006, was presented at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING OF
MAY 18, 2006 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by the Mr. Kane, to adopt
the minutes of the public hearing of 18 May 2006. Mr. Carroll, discussion?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-75

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-64 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL JON M. VAN DYKE, ATTORNEY AT LAW,
TO REPRESENT THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY BEFORE THE
COMMISSION ON WATER RESOURCE MANAGEMENT IN COMBINED
CONTESTED CASE HEARING CONCERNING WATER USE PERMIT
APPLICATIONS FOR MAUI DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY, HAWAIIAN
COMMERCIAL AND SUGAR, AND WAILUKU WATER COMPANY, LLC, IA0
GROUND WATER MANAGEMENT AREA, MAUI AND PETITIONS TO AMEND THE
INTERIM INSTREAM FLOW STANDARDS FOR IAO, WAIEHU, WAIHEE, &
WAIKAPU STREAMS (DOCKET NO. CCH-MA-06-01) AND IN CONTESTED CASE
HEARING CONCERNING COMPLAINT C-04-31 FROM EARTHJUSTICE (EJ), ON
BEHALF OF HUI 0 NA WAI EHA AND MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION, INC.
REGARDING WASTE OF SURFACE WATER FROM DITCHES OF WAILUKU
WATER COMPANY, LLC, WAILUKU, MAUI (DOCKET NO. CCH-MA-06-02)", be
ADOPTED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-75.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-75. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee of the Whole, on June 20, 2006, voted to approve a resolution
authorizing special counsel Jon M. Van Dyke to represent the Department of Water
Supply before the Commission on Water Resource Management in the combined
contested case as read to us by the Clerk.
The Corporation Counsel provided an overview of the matter, noting that special
counsel is being requested because the cases, cases that have been mentioned or
talked about with regards to water are extremely complex and highly scientific.
Compensation for the employment of Mr. Van Dyke is set for a total of up to
$100,000.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
,aye
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-64.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-76

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 41 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII
FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF THE CENTRAL
MAUI AND LANAI LANDFILLS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-99, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-76 AND
THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-76. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to authorize an intergovernmental agreement with
the State of Hawaii in a settlement of alleged violations regarding the Central Maui
Landfill, Phases I, II, and IV, along with the Lanai Landfill, through the performance of
corrective actions along with the payment of $200,000, a part of which may be
satisfied through supplemental environmental projects.
Your Committee, on June 20, 2006, recommended passage of the bill and the filing
of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 41 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-77 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending the following:
That BILL NO. 42 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII
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FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS AT THE LANAI
LANDFILL", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-149, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-77 AND
THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-77. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to authorize an intergovernmental agreement with
the State of Hawaii in regards to settlement of alleged violations regarding the Lanai
Landfill through the performance of corrective actions and/or the payment of up to
$81,625, part of which may be satisfied through supplemental environmental
projects.
Your Committee recommended passage of the proposed bill on June 20, 2006, along
with the filing of the communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 42 (2006).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-78

- HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 06-150, from the Director of
Housing and Human Concerns, transmitting a document entitled "Grants Review
Committee Community Partnership Grants FY 2007 and FY 2008 Grant Allocation
Recommendation", be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman, and good morning.
I MOVE THAT, THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-78 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-78. Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, your Housing and Human Services Committee
met on June 22, 2006, reviewed and discussed the document transmitted to
Committee by the Director of Housing and Human Concerns entitled "Grants Review
Committee Community Partnership Grants Fiscal Year 2007 and 8 [sic], Grant
Allocation Recommendations".
The Department provided an overview of the fifty-three grant applications to nonprofit
organizations throughout the County of Maui that the Department intends to award
grants to in accordance with the Grants Review Committee's recommendations as an
informational meeting and no actual Committee action required. The discussion and
information provided by the Director proved to be beneficial to all of, all of the
Committee members.
For example, as you may all well know, the total agency request for grants for that,
for this Fiscal Year 2007 and 2008, totals over $2 million in request. In the GRC's
application review and process and deliberations, they awarded 1.5 million in grants.
It's a difficult task that also includes moni--monitoring of each of the awardees,
Chairman.
Your Housing and Human Services Committee recommends that the County
Communication also be filed.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06 - 79 - PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-65 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANT OF
EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY RELATING TO THE
BOYS & GIRLS CLUB OF MAUI CENTRAL CLUBHOUSE, FOR ACCESS
AND UTILITY PURPOSES", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-152, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-79.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-79. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
On June 22, 2006, your Committee met on this particular subject, and because this
Council has always supported the Boys & Girls Club project, this was a utility
easement that was required in order to complete their clubhouse expansion, so they
were very appreciative of this Council support in the past, and we voted to approve
this. And I'm sure that, unless there's any questions, that the Members still continue
to support the Boys & Girls Club project with this utility easement.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye.„
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-65.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-80

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO
, entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE KULA MANU SUBDIVISION NO. 1, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;

2.

That RESOLUTION NO
, entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE KULA MANU SUBDIVISION NO. 2, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;

3.

That RESOLUTION NO
, entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROADWAY LOT FOR THE KULA MANU SUBDIVISION NO. 3, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;

4.

That RESOLUTION NO.
, entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
EASEMENTS FOR KULAMANU SUBDIVISIONS NOS. 1, 2 AND 3,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;

5.

That County Communication No. 06-84, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-80 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-80. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF EASEMENTS FOR
KULAMANU SUBDIVISIONS NO. 1, 2 AND 3, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 344.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-80, TO INCORPORATE
TECHNICAL AND NONSUBSTANTIVE REVISIONS AS
NOTED IN MY MEMORANDUM DATED JUNE 30, 2006, AND
AS SET FORTH IN ITS ATTACHED REVISED PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ENTITLED, "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
DRAINAGE EASEMENT FOR KULA MANU SUBDIVISIONS
NO. 1, 2, AND 3, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to
amend the main motion as stated in Mr. Pontanllla's June 30, 2006 memo to you, the
Members.
Members, before I ask for a discussion, the Chair will call a very short two-minute
recess.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:47 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:53 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of seventh July, 2006, shall return to order.
Members, we have before you an amendment to the main motion as stated by
Mr. Pontanilla and as also described in his memorandum to you. We're under
discussion on the motion to amend. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for that short recess.
Committee Report No. 06-80 details a review by your Public Works Committee of
four proposed resolutions that enable the acceptance of various roadway lots and a
total of five drainage easements located within the Kula Manu Subdivision in Kula.
The amendments detailed in my memo will address certain inconsistencies and
various technical and nonsubstantive errors found in the proposed resolution relating
to the easement dedication originally attached to Committee Report 06-80, and
recommended for adoption by your Committee. I ask the Members' favorable
support of the proposed amendments detailed in my memo.
Thereafter, I would further request that the Members consideration to adopt
Committee Report 06-80, as amended, and the filing of the communication.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion to amend. Any questions? If not,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted.
We are back to the main motion as amended. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members--yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question of Mr. Arakawa, and I had an opportunity
to review the maps, too. But during the recess, Mr. Arakawa had mentioned that, of
course, the drainage easements are needed in order for the County to maintain the
drainageways because we will be taking over the roadway dedication. And I'm just
curious to know what the cost annually, when you look at the roadway maintenance
now, as well as the maintenance of the easements, do we have any approximate
cost, Mr. Arakawa, as to what it's going to now cost the County to maintain this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director, are you prepared to give a response to Ms. Johnson?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Johnson, I don't have a figure for the, the maint--annual
maintenance cost to the County. But they would be assigned to our Makawao
Highways District for maintenance, and we feel that it can be handled with the
existing crews that we have available to do such tasks.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And do you have any existing vacancies without
those crews or any difficulties in filling positions?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Offhand, I
know they have a few vacancies. I can't recall what they are specifically. But we are
working to fill them generally on a systematic basis. Those tend to be more
equipment operator type vacancies or laborer type vacancies that need to be filled.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and the reason I'm asking these questions,
Mr. Chair, is because so many times when we do take on responsibilities from these
developments, the cost associated plus the personnel are really impacts that get
shifted onto the Maui County taxpayers. I'm sure that, you know, the taxes that will
be paid in this subdivision will help to compensate for that.
But my concern is always, because we've difficulties with drainage and sometimes
it's because we don't have full crews to go out and fully maintain, or even sometimes
the construction of the drainage system themselves pose problems that create a
liability for the County. So because I'm not a part of Public Works Committee, I really
feel that this is the only opportunity that I, you know, would at least like to address
these.
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So if Mr. Arakawa is satisfied that we have sufficient personnel and that these are all
constructed to standards which will not create any liability, I'm comfortable in moving
forward with this at this time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion as amended? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm also not a member of this Committee, so I beg the Members' indulgence of my
questions.
I'm referring to page two of the committee report, and the last paragraph, it says that
"the County is specifically relieved", this is in regards to drainage easements, "the
County is specifically relieved from any duty to maintain the easements. However,
she noted the County is required to restore the easements should the", the "County
damage them in any way."
And then when you read the easement document regarding drainage, it says
"Grantor", being the, the property owner, "has the full authority to grant this easement
and does hereby grant and convey unto Grantee", the County, "a nonexclusive
easement, easement over, under, across, through those portions or, TMK so on,
"more particularly described in Exhibit 'A', attached hereto, made a part hereof, to
reconstruct, maintain, operate, repair and remove a drainage pipeline and related
appurtenances, referred to as the 'Drainage System Improvements' installed in
connection with the", blah, bla h, blah.
So I'm confused. If someone could explain to me, am I reading this wrong? On the
one hand, the committee re--report says we have no obligation to maintain the
drainage easements, which, during the break, Director Arakawa clarified for me that
the drainage easements are basically spaces on either side of culverts that go over
the roadways that we're also accepting.
So I'd like some clarification on whether or not, why would we, why would we be
granted these rights if we're not going to be maintaining them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa, would you care to give a comment or would you prefer
Mr. Moto as our, our key legal advisor, to give comment?
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Let me take a

crack at it.

Councilmember Anderson, the documents that you have before you include
dedication of the roadway lots which would include culverts which go across.
Drainage culverts would go under the road.
And as I mentioned to you, in order for us to maintain the culverts that go under the
road, we would need to go onto someone else's property, and that's the reason for
the establishment of the drainage easements to allow our staff to access the, the, the
culverts in order to clean it.
So, so, basically, we are saying that we don't want any obstructions to be placed
within the easement, and that we will restore it, re--restore the easement to basically
what it was. But we're not going to be damaging it any further. But, actually, the
maintenance of the easement will be done by the, the owner of the easement.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So are these culverts part of a, an approved drainage
plan for this subdivision?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes, they are.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so the whole drainage system is to be maintained
by the landowner?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No. The
action that is before you today is basically just to accept the culverts that are within
the roadway lots and the drainage easement specifically.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I understand that . . .
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The
drainage--the applicant, in doing the subdivision, needed to do a drainage report
which detailed a drainage system as it pertains to the subdivisions itself. And
portions of the drainage system need to be maintained by the private entity and not
the County.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. So why would we be maintaining the culverts
underneath the road if they are just another part of the drainage system that the
developer is responsible for maintaining?
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The action

that is before you today is to accept ownership and dedication of the roadway lot
which includes the culvert under it. So by that action, we'll, we'll be accepting
responsibility for the maintenance of that culvert.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So should there be some obstruction in the culverts
underneath these roadways that causes flooding, is the County then responsible for
the flooding?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That would
have to be discussed regarding, you know, any kind of fault, depending on the, the
facts that come up. But we are responsible for the maintenance--we will be
responsible for the maintenance of that culvert.
Should the upstream owner have placed trash or other obstructions within his
drainage portion which flowed into our culvert and blocked it, then that's a subject for
our attorneys to figure out whose fault it would be.
But our responsibility is to clear and maintain the culvert under the road. And the, the
property owner upstream and downstream would be responsible for the, the
maintenance of, of, of their drainage system as well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So if we weren't accepting these roadways, we wouldn't
be accepting the culverts?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Well, the
action that is before you today is fairly common that we would be, have, there would
be a culvert under the road, and we would request that the Council accept the
culvert that is under the County right-of-way.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Again, if we were not accepting the roadways, if they
were keeping these roadways as private, then there would be no reason for us to
accept the culverts .. .
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Well, that's
correct. If, if there would be no action before the Council as far as dedication, it
would remain a private road and a private culvert.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Director.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.

Members, further questions on the motion as amended? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-66,
RESOLUTION NO. 06-67, RESOLUTION 06-68, and RESOLUTION 06-69, as
amended, respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-80, AS AMENDED, WAS
ADOPTED; RESOLUTION NOS. 06-66, 06-67, AND 06-68
WERE ADOPTED; RESOLUTION NO, 06-69 WAS AMENDED
PRIOR TO BEING ADOPTED; AND COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-84 WAS FILED.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-183 - KALBERT YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 26, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE ISSUANCE AND SALE AND SPECIFYING CERTAIN TERMS OF NOT TO
EXCEED $45,270,000 AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION REFUNDING BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE
PURPOSE OF REFUNDING ALL OR A PART OF THE OUTSTANDING GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS, 2001 SERIES A AND GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS,
2002 SERIES A, OF THE COUNTY; AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE
TO DETERMINE CERTAIN TERMS OF SUCH BONDS; PROVIDING FOR THE
RETIREMENT OF THE BONDS TO BE REFUNDED; AND PROVIDING FOR
OTHER ACTIONS RELATED TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE, AND DELIVERY OF
SUCH BONDS",
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-183 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-184 - DAN P. KANE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 29, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill for an ordinance entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL
PROPERTY TAX HOME EXEMPTION".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-184 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(See below for discussion.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referral on the left-hand margin of
your agendas. Are there any request or considerations you wish to put forward to the
Chair? Having none--oh, excuse me. Ms. Tavares.
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DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-184
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I'm sorry.
Mr. Chair, is it, is it your desire and the Budget Chair's desire to refer the item about
the home exemption, since we discussed this in great detail during the budget
session and this is merely changing the ordinance to reflect what our discussions
were in conjunction with the Fiscal '07 Budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will allow Mr. Kane, who has put forward this consideration to you, the
Members, if he would care to give a comment. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, it was the intention of your Budget Chair to have this
referred to the Committee to have discussion. If we want to get into the details of that
discussion now, then, because this does have the force and effect of law, I think
through Council Rules, we would need to waive those referrals--waive the right to
refer before we can get into the substance of it.
So if the body prefers to have a discussion now before we make a decision on the
disposition of this particular item, I have no objections to the, the will of the body.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, you know the Chair's position--committee work is done in committee; and
that is why your Chair is recommending referral so that the Committee can do its due
diligence on behalf of the body. And that is my, still my recommendation to you, the
Members. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I have no problem with that. I just
thought if it was something to just clean up the ordinance that we could do it quickly
and accomplish what we needed to accomplish, but I have no problem with it going
to, going to Committee for discussion.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, I'm in, in the same thought of Member
Tavares in that this is basically kind of after the fact. We've already made the
decision for the $300,000; and I guess that's gone into effect as of July 1 when the
budget went into effect.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Budget ordinance. So this is really just after-the-fact
compliance in the Code.
But, you know, I, I will yield to your advice on this, and to the Chair's advice for the
Committee. It's just we have so much on our plate. If there's any way we can, you
know, get right to the issue, all we're doing is changing the exemption from 110 to
300,000, and that decision has already been made, so it's basically housekeeping.
But if the body and the Chair prefers that it go to committee, I have no objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comment.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair. I will note that what's before the body for referral
doesn't only include the exemption amount, but it also includes the discussion
regarding the sunset date that the Members will take note on at the Section 5.C,
which is going to be deleted in its entirety.
So there is, I believe, reason for us to have this discussion. But, again, substantively,
if they want to have that now, Mr. Chair, you know, I'm willing to have a discussion to
justify what we're trying to propose; but, again, prefer it in Committee. And the
Committee Chair will make the time for this particular discussion because I believe it
ties into something that we're all facing currently that your Committee Chair is willing
to take up with exclusive discussion on.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Members, further comments to the Chair? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, too, will be supporting your recommendation that this particular communication go
into committee. I think, although it's housecleaning, I, I think we're, we're going to
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have some healthy discussion regards to this particular communication. So I support
your recommendation.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further comments to the Chair, Members? Having none, the communications as
read by the Clerk shall be referred to the standing committee as noted on the
left-hand margin of your agenda, with no objections, Members.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further communications. Shall we
proceed with resolutions for second and final reading?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following resolutions for second and final reading were presented.

RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-61
PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO THE REVISED
CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, CHANGING THE DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
WORKS AND ESTABLISHING A DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION NO. 06-61.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to pass on
second and final reading, Resolution 06-61. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Resolution No. 06-61 is a Charter amendment proposal that would change the
Department of Public Works and Environmental Management to the Department of
Public Works and establish a Department of Environmental Management.
A minimum of six votes are needed for this proposal to be passed and placed on the
election ballot.
I'd like to thank Member Tavares for this consideration--this consideration, and would
like to yield the floor to her for further elaboration.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you, Chair Molina of the Committee of the
Whole.
We have discussed, discussed this in pretty much great detail during the Committee,
Committee meetings, and I had passed out this morning on your desk a memo that's
dated March 8, 2006. And this does not come forward when the, when the resolution
came forward to the full Council. But it basically outlines for all of us the, what the
Department of Public Works and Environmental Management looks like now and
what it would look like after and if the Charter amendment passes.
I just want to highlight a few things; that on the first Exhibit "1", the total budget in
Fiscal Year '06 for this Department was $111.6 million; and that's out of a total
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County budget of 446.8 million. It represents 25 percent of the entire County of
Maui's budget, including everything.
The second page, we'll stay on the first page. The divisions would be that in the
division of public works, or the Department of Public Works would be Engineering;
Development Services Administration, and that's where the permits and inspections
occur; and the Highways Division would remain in that particular Department. In the
new department that would be created if this amendment passes would be
Wastewater and Solid Waste. And even with the divisions, there still is a sizeable
budget for each of those new departments, should they be created.
On the second exhibit, it shows that 25 percent of the County total budget is the
number one department as far as percentage of the budget at 25 percent. The next
department that has a portion of the County budget at 20 percent is the Finance
Department. But the Finance Department also includes $82 million in the
Countywide costs; that's the employee benefits, the debt service, insurance, etcetera,
and, and so forth as, as shown in that little graph. So it's just to point out how huge
this Department is--has become.
On the second page, the next page, Exhibit "2", it shows the breakdown of the
departments by their percentage of the total CIP that each department is responsible
for. As you will note up there, number one, Public Works and Environmen-Environmental Management is responsible for over $40 million worth of CIP, which
represents 50 percent of our total CIP budget in the County.
The next section talks about the number of positions. And in the number of positions,
as a percentage of the total positions in the County of Maui, Public Works and
Environmental Management has 19 percent of all employees in the County of Maui.
It is second only to the Police Department, which has 21 percent of the total
personnel in the County of Maui. And please bear in mind, however, that the Police
Department runs three shifts 2417, whereas in the Public Works Department, there is,
I think, one department that has a shift that goes twenty-four hours seven days a
week, and that's the solid, ah, Waste Management Department. So we have a awful
lot of employees. You look at the number there. It's 439 employees under Public
Works; and the next department, I note also is 416 employees. That's, that's still
pretty big, too.
The last Exhibit "3" shows what it would have looked like had the Charter change
been in effect for Fiscal Year 2006. And it puts the percentage of the budget now,
Waste Management would be 14 percent in second place; Finance still in first place
with, excuse me, with 20 percent; Water Supply with 12 percent; and then Public
Works would be 11 percent. So it kine a, you know, evens out what some of the
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larger departments' portions or percentages of the, of the operating and, and CIP
budget and whatever they're responsible for.
On the last page, it does the same comparison with CIP. And even with breaking the
Department into two, they're still number one and two with 34 percent and 23 percent
of the total CIP budget between Public Works and Waste Management as two
separate departments. It does drop a little bit more when you talk about the total
employees. It comes at Police is at 21 percent; and Parks, Fire, and Public Safety;
Public Works then would have 12 percent of the employees; and Waste Management
would have 8 percent of the employees.
So I just offer this, Members, as, as kind of to jog the memories. We did discuss this
a while back in Committee. But I think that its time has come. I think that concerns
about whether there's, it's a management problem or a structural problem, I believe
that these figures show that this is a structural problem. When, when the animal
grows so big, it's very hard to manage.
And I think it is time that we looked at this particular Department, the only way we can
make this kind of change is through a Charter amendment. We're not allowed to do
anything like this through ordinance. And also a reminder that none of the
responsibilities and duties as outlined in the Charter change. The only thing that
change is, is that there's another department with a name and a director and, and
supporting staff. The duties and responsibilities are still assigned to either one of
these two, two departments.
Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Okay. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I continue to have concerns regarding, regarding what we have before us, and that is
whether or not we should be putting this to the public for their consideration; and my
reasons will be as follows.
First, Mr. Chairman, I believe that what we're putting forward to the public is not
based on a factual analysis of a performance and/or management audit to
understand why we have any particular issues within this Department.
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And I note in our previous meeting, that we had a discussion with Mr. Fred
Schwettmann, one of the members of the Cost of Government Commission, and I will
reiterate some points that he made.
First, that he made a comment regarding how they went about doing their work which
was done in a matter of five or five and a half weeks; and I'll provide a very brief
comment on that as well. But what he stated very early on in his opening remarks,
Mr. Chairman and Members, is that: "We did, primarily, focus on interviews. We
talked to about a dozen people in the Department--the department manager,
previous department managers, division managers, and environmental people in the
government, and also the Managing Director."
What I will note relevant to those comments, Mr. Chairman--and forgive me because
I'm flipping through the minutes, and these are draft minutes--that Mr. Schwettmann
then later responded to a question that was asked regarding if there were any types
of audits, performance or otherwise, conducted, and whether a performance analysis
was done. His response was: "that in the short period of time, it was very difficult to
come up with quantitative metrics. And many of the people we talked to did not have
quantitative metrics, so for us to do what would have entailed a much deeper study,
which I think someone should do because I think there are a lot of processes and a
lot of systemic issues associated with how the Department functions." That was
something that Mr. Schwettmann stated, something that he felt should be done and
wasn't done.
Finally, there was another question that was asked regarding having more detailed
analysis of the proposal before actually having the recommendation of a split put
forward, and then have an in-depth comprehensive analysis and then make the
recommendation of whether or not to, to do a permanent split of the Department
through a Charter amendment. "There's no doubt", Mr. Schwettmann said, "that this
issue could stand a lot more scrutiny." And I think it certainly should be done.
And these are comments from Mr. Schwettmann, one of the Cost of Government
Commission members.
Mr. Chair, I bring this forward because it hammers home the issue of not--whether or
not the size of the Department is the question, and I understand that that's being,
being put forward as a basis for the separation, but I believe, and I think it's prudent
for us to take a position that those in-depth analysis be done and that could have
taken, taken place in our Public Works Committee, having a substantive discussion
on the merits of a split; and then have the discussion in the Committee of the Whole
where we would have the discussion of whether or not it should be a Charter
amendment.
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And we did not take that direction. We went directly to Committee of the Whole, and
we had the discussion, more or less, of should we have a discussion on, on whether
or not the public should decide this.
And I find it very difficult for the public who has their lives to live, and so they've
elected us to do their homework. And I believe, Mr. Chair, that we have not done so.
And that's apparent by not having any type of audit.
I had some research done and found that the only audit that was done within the
past, I believe, ten years of the Public Works Department, which was something that
we did, and that was specifically for the--forgive me, Mr. Chairman--the only one was
for the EKO Compost, or the compliancy issue. And even in that, we found some
issues in that particular item, which helped us to identify issues and then make
adjustments in the way the operations were done.
And, to me, that sounds like the way we should be looking at how we manage
systems. And in this case, we haven't done so, and yet we're deciding to split it up.
Now, whether or not there are members within the Department that feel frustrated
because of their hands feeling tied that they can't get things done because they feel
overwhelmed, can we honestly say that by splitting up this Department into two
separate departments and distinct departments, that those problems will be resolved
by this action? And the answer is, "How would we know that if we haven't had the
discussion to make that determination via a performance audit, a management audit,
etcetera?" It hasn't been done.
And so I would say, Mr. Chair, that it would be prudent for this body to reconsider this
thrust of moving forward with a Charter amendment without a basis in fact that this
would make a better result for a functioning of a department or two departments in
servicing the public. It's not there. The information isn't there. The thrust of this is
the sheer size of the Department, and there's no dispute. And believe me, I, we
understand that there's a size issue here. But we also need to know that the
numbers that are being projected regarding the March 8, March 8, March 8 memo by,
by our colleague, points out, I believe, a proposed budget. I don't know if that
involves any type of carryover which, what actually gets done, which, again, may be
a reflection of, "is management asking for too much to get done because it's program
oriented, it gives them flexibility for the amount of money they can use and then not
get things done, and then claim that they're doing a big savings here for the public?"
These are questions that have, I believe, the merit to have in-depth discussion, and it
hasn't occurred. And we need to have these discussions before we suggest a
structural shift in how we're going to perform our services to the public. And, again, I
don't believe that has been done.
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Finally, Mr. Chair, I think this is a very good discussion that should take place, but it
hasn't taken place and we need to do that. I think it's incumbent upon us when
people in the public who vote for represent . . . representatives to do their work, they
expect us to go do that work. And it would have been, I think, more acceptable for
me if we did the work, came forward and said, "Yes. There is a, there is a definite
need to consider this," and we put it to the public because that's the requirement to
have a split of the Department. But until we get the work done, let's not put it to the
people without the factual information that can give them the basis to make their
decision.
Right now, we're banking on that 85 or 90 percent of the Charter amendments that
go forward are going to get approved. It's just historical fact.
So are we doing it because we know that it's going to get done? Are we passing it off
because we don't want to take the time to prioritize this very important question? I
can't answer that question. That's something that we, as Members of this Council,
need to ask ourselves.
I, for one, believe that we need to do the work before we pass it on to the public
because they entrusted us to do that work, not punt, if you will, let them go do it
because they're not going to do it. They're too busy in their lives, and that's why they
have us here doing the job for 'em.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Kane.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I will be supporting this measure.

I think that Councilmember Kane brings up some excellent points, but I think there's
also the practicality of, I guess, doing the people's work to consider. This Council
has received requests on many occasions from various departments, Public Works
being one of them, for assistance.
I think from an operational perspective, the people that work within these
departments do so on a daily basis. A lot of times--and I realize other departments
have had extensive audits and, you know, come up with plans which our Council has
helped to fund. But I think from a practical perspective, the people have really
expressed their frustration, and particularly involving this Department/Planning.
Those are two departments—also Water. And we did change Water; and although it
was part of a Charter amendment process, I don't know, did we do all of our
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homework that we should have done because maybe, you know, Water hasn't had a
smooth transition? I'm not sure, but it is what it is.
And this Department is asking for our assistance in moving forward with something
that from a practical perspective, they live with on a daily basis. Whether it's
Mr. Arakawa or it's other department heads working within this Department, 1 think at
some point you have to place value on the comments or the requests that are made
of departments because they are involved in the day-to-day operations. I've always
asked the people in the trenches, if you will, "What are, what are the problems?" And
rather than management from a top-down perspective, I think so many times the
people who work on a daily basis with these issues have the knowledge. They have,
I guess, a better handle than we as Councilmembers have on what would work for
them.
My reason in supporting this is perhaps a gut feeling or perhaps trying to place faith
in the Department and responding to the Department's request in support of this
particular measure. It may not work, but I would like to give it an opportunity to at
least be before the public, have the public be educated on what is going to take
place; and assuming that it passes, then the Department would be divided in a way
that would allow deputy directors, granted it's going to involve a few more personnel,
but I think that we need to at least, from my perspective, look at management in this
particular issue from a bottom-up perspective, and I believe that because we have
always supported or tried to support the departments with whatever request for
assistance they are making, I am going to support this particular amendment, given
all of the information that we have and given the fact that the Department supports
this. So I believe they should have that opportunity, and I am willing to move this
forward to the public.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further comments, Members, on the motion before you? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
For me, the decision to separate the Public Works and Environmental [sic]
Department into two separate department was kine a difficult. You know, is it a
managerial problem? Is it a structural problem?
And I saw both sides, and, and it seems like, you know, either way that you go, we're,
we're, we're going to do some changes and we need to do some changes in the
Public Works [sic] Environmental Management Department.
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When I look at the Department itself, you have five different disciplines; and, and
these disciplines are highly technical. When you look on the environmental
management area that is being proposed, you're looking at wastewater and solid
waste. These two divisions are really scrutinized by EPA, as well as the Department
of Health.
Previous to this Committee agenda coming up to this second and final reading, we
have also approved this morning the payment of $200,000 in regards to some fines
for the Central Maui Landfill and another $100,000 for the Lanai Landfill. Both of 'em
were imposed by the Department of Health.
Granted, these fines were imposed, you know, before I came a Councilmember. So
when I look at the Department, I look at the complexity of the Department and not,
not so much about the budget and the number of people that each department has,
but, you know, how can we improve, as a County, in regards to some efficiency in all
of the five different disciplines. And eventually, we're going to have to split because
of the complexity of the work itself.
I'm not saying that Wastewater Management, as well as Solid Waste, are the only
two areas that we look at. Both of 'em have their responsibility in trying to maintain
and grow our, our infrastructure here in Maui County.
On the other hand, when you look at Highways and Engineering, it's almost similar
that, you know, part of engineering is also involved—in fact, they are involved in the
Highways Division, maintaining and, and creating capital improvements as far as
highways, you know, making sure that we maintain our roads; we ensure that public
safety is taken cared of. The DSA, you know, ensuring that building permits are
looked at, inspection are, are done in a timely manner.
You know, prior to having this discussion, we had another position in the Department
of Public Works, which helped the Department itself. And because we don't have
the, this position now, it became I think more, I guess more work for the Department
head as well as the Deputy. So for me, I, I look at some of the efficiencies in the
future. And by splitting this Department, I think in the end, the. . . citizens here on
Maui County will be really looked at as far as wastewater and, and solid waste area,
as well as the highways and engineering area, because these two areas, to me, are
basically highly technical. One is, again, EPA, as well as Department of Health
concerns that need to be addressed.
And, and, on the other side, highways and, and engineering, the complexity in trying
to get Federal funding for roadway improvements, as well as making sure that public
safety is addressed.
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So for me, you know, I, I look at the, the decision before us, and, and I can support
such an amendment to the Charter.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments? Further discussion on the motion before
you, Members? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My, my final opportunity to speak. And
I'm very appreciative of the comments provided by the previous two speakers. And
so I'd like to, but, and I believe that there's relevance to two points that were made.
First by one of my colleagues regarding, because it's in the context of a Charter
amendment being placed on the ballot for a discussion and for a vote, we talked
about the water issue being put on.
So the question I think begs to be asked. Is the Water Department, based on the
Charter amendment that was voted on, in better shape now than it was four years
ago, based on, and I concur with the comments, based on the fact that we didn't do
the homework to make sure that we crossed our t's and dot our, dotted our i's on that
split? And I would say no, we're not in better shape.
In fact, we're in worse shape because I will also tie to that, just yesterday in a
committee discussion that I'm not a part of the committee, but was involved with the
discussion in that committee, where we found that although one department who
oversees affordable housing was trying to move forward with affordable houses in a,
in a project here in Wailuku, because you have multiple agencies or departments
involved in trying to get forward getting together to get these things accomplished,
what happened was one director stated that the director tried to get things
coordinated so that we could have these things resolved, issues resolved. And these
are day-to-day issues that we all deal with and the Administration is faced with. But
what you found was that you had one director not convincing another director via
their department, as well as a managing director, to come together to resolve these
issues.
This is a potential issue that could occur here. Now, you're going to have a split of a
department. So, yes, now it lessens the load on one director; but, what it also does is
it creates more, more requirement for communication between the departments. And
if one is not agreeing with the other, now you find the same inefficiencies or a
different type of inefficiency that will occur that will hamper the efforts of our
departments to get the delivery of services out to the public.
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We just experienced this in a discussion yesterday, the Charter amendment
regarding the Board of Water Supply being split or going the other way, as far as
being autonomous. That question, if you think about it, the--under the Mayor and
under the Council option, never had any substantive discussion regarding the merits
of that because that substance of discussion took place at the Charter Commission
with respects to having it go autonomous.
What happened was we didn't like, or a majority of Members in the end felt like it was
appropriate for us to put the opposite question, which, by the way, the public voted
for both of 'em in the affirmative--both questions, opposite in nature, got asked to the
public, Question 9 and Question 9.A, or Question 7 and 7A: "Should it be
autonomous?"; "Should it be under the Council and the Mayor?" Both of 'em got
more "Yes's" then "Noes" on their vote. And the reason why we went with the one
that we did is because it was determined that one of them had more "Yes's" than
"Noes." Now go figure that, Mr. Chair. Were the--was the public aware or under, did
they understand what was posed before them? Because it wasn't about the
substance of the issue, really, because the substance was never really discussed.
So I pose these issues because I think these are important points that my colleagues
have made in support of the measure. I would say that those same arguments could
be used to ask for a reconsideration to have these things discussed, provide the
homework, provide the analysis, provide the option--the opportunity to gather this
information, have it discussed, have it determined.
And you know what? I agree especially on this point, that, at some point in the
future, the Department of Public Works needs to be broken up. But until we do the
factual analysis to understand what we need to do to split it up to make it most
effective in its--providing services to the community, why would we put something
half-baked before the community for them to go decide?
And that's why I say the concerns for me override my ability to feel supportive
towards this and, therefore, I will be casting a "No" vote on this proposal before us
today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Kane.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I certainly appreciate the point of view that Mr. Kane's bringing forward. I, I think that
when you have a department this large, it's inevitable that it becomes unwieldy; and
that, you know, a performance audit is probably long overdue so that we know what
direction we're taking, how we can perf--how we can perform better on behalf of the
public. But I think that can be done whether we divide the Department up or not. In
fact, maybe that should be the next thing that should happen. A performance audit
on solid and, and wastewater--Solid Waste and Wastewater Divisions, and then
maybe one on the other divisions.
I don't see that having two directors, where we now have one, is going to cause a
lack of cooperation, These divisions all have to cooperate in one way or another
because we have projects that need review for all of these various elements within
Public Works.
To me, the overriding the issue is, is it easier to lift a fifty-pound elephant or a
hundred-pound elephant? It's pretty obvious that, you know, consolidation under two
different directors of these specific operations within Public Works is going to make it
more efficient.
And so I'm going to support this motion for this to go on the, on the ballot and let the
citizenry decide. As Member Tavares pointed out, that's really the only way we can
do this because it is, you know, delineated in our Charter that all of these divisions
shall be under the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management.
So I'm not going to belabor my point of view. I just think that the sheer numbers here
are logic enough for us to allow this to happen; and then should the voters vote this
in, then let's look at doing a performance audit. But give the, the departments a
chance for the Department to become two departments, and to reevaluate what
they're doing. And I think the result is going to be more efficiency because you're
going to have two different people managing five different divisions instead of one
person trying to manage it all.
I would also like to mention that I was thinking of putting an amendment in here, but
since this is second and final, I think I'm going to let it pass.
But I think it's worth noting that should this Charter amendment survive the ballot,
that we need to very carefully look at making changes within the County Code so that
it's consistent with the Charter. We've made Charter amendments in the past, and
the County Code is still not updated to reflect what the Charter says. And that's very
confusing for people, especially for people who aren't familiar with government and
are looking for direction in the County Code and think that, you know, this is the
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person responsible. And they would never know otherwise unless someone told
them, "You know, we made a Charter amendment, and that, that provision in the
County Code is no longer valid."
So I think it's really important that we update the Code to reflect whatever happens in
the Charter, and I'd just like to bring that up now so that it's in the record and maybe I
won't forget about it.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: For my second and final comments, Mr. Chair. Thank you
very much.
And, and 1, I do appreciate the points that have been brought up by, by everyone who
has commented about this, particularly Mr. Kane's concerns. And, and, yes, it would
be certainly, I'm not going to say nice, but it would be interesting, I think, to have a
performance audit of this Department.
But I think that as elected representatives of our community, we, more than anyone
else in the community see the workings of a department in and out of this chamber,
in committee, and we are aware of what some of those problems are and the issues
that come up, and how many of them come up in every committee, not just the Public
Works Committee.
I point to the Cost of Government Commission representative who came here who
was on the subcommittee. They, they gave us a, a summary of what their
recommendation was. And their recommendation, the first highlighted in uppercase
was the COGC, "the Cost of Government Commission supports the proposal to split
the Department of Public Works and Environmental Management." That's their first
statement.
They also reflect that, yes, there wasn't enough time to go through and look at it in,
in, you know, have audits and those kinds of things. They did also say that they were
going to evaluate the effect of the split after one year if it does pass.
When I looked at the issues raised during their meetings and, and issues raised that
they noted here, one of the things that was just jumped out at me was that division
mangers do not have enough access to the department manager or director due to
his heavy workload. And I think therein lies the problem called the span of control.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 7, 2006
Page 47

And in, in an organization for it to work, there has to be communication up and down
the organization. And when any one of those has a break whether it's the, the
grass-root person to the mid-manager, if there's a break in communication there,
things start to fall apart.
What we're having in this situation recognized is that the division heads are feeling
they don't have enough access to the department director because of his
responsibilities elsewhere. He spends time with us here and in committees. He also
spends time with the Planning Commissions, the Cultural Resources Commissions,
and, and other places. So I can understand why these division managers feel a little
left out.
I think that we also, you know, there's not going to be a miracle overnight that
everything is going to get all great because this Department splits up, but I think it
sets the departments in the right area or in the correction direction in order to more
efficiently and effectively get their services and requirements out to the public.
There are some other things that are wrong with or need to be corrected within the
Department, and we need to work towards that certainly. But until we get into a
structural change, it's going to be more difficult for us to see, as Councilmembers, to
see what it is that each of these divisions need in their department.
I really ask for everyone's consideration of this. I'm sure we will have debates about
this all, all the way up through the election 'cause it, if it passes us here, it will be on
the, on the ballot and there will be questions raised about this particular issue
throughout.
I, I think that we, you know, we owe it to, to the people who work in this Department
to give them the proper tools and the structure and the communication, and the way
to serve the public better. We're so busy--and they noted in here, too, "Broader
environmental issues are not being" . . . "adequately addressed. There's not enough
time to be proactive. It's firefighting as normal."
So in the short time that the Commission looked at this particular issue, there were
some very valid points that were raised here. And, you know, and I, I think we're
going to go in the right direction with this, passing this out. And, and, yes, you know,
the voters do depend on, on what happens here because 85 percent or whatever of
these things pass.
But I do believe we should be careful about comparing this amendment to any other
amendment that was on, on the ballot, because one of the other things I point to was
the Department of Transportation that was formed. And the Department of
Transportation was formed from the, the Charter Commission in reaction to traffic
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congestion mostly; and traffic was a big issue when the Charter Commission was
meeting,
So now we have a Department of Transportation formed by the Charter, through the
Charter. Now was that the intent of the people at the time? Was that a function that
could have been handled in like the Department of Public Works or the Department
of Planning? You know, there are lots of other issues surrounding how Charter
amendments get on the books; and, and how they pass; and how they're described.
We'll have another big Charter amendment proposal coming up. I think on Monday
well continue discussions.
But I believe that this one, and I firm--you know, I really firmly believe this one is, its
time is now. We've talked about it for at least ten years, and I think we need to move
in a direction that will allow our community to receive better and more effective and
efficient services from a very, very important department of the County of Maui--one
of our basic core needs. And I hope, I think that this will go a long ways to helping
them do their jobs better.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion regarding Resolution 06-61. Do
you have further discussion before you?
The Chair will just state his position before calling for the vote. I, I be--I believe the
discussion this morning has been very healthy; and I believe what we have had so far
on the chamber floor is what's going to be happening in the general community, too.
You're going to have questions; you're going to have people with certain positions
that depend on the information that we can provide.
It is still your Chair's position that I believe it's a management and systems problem.
And I base that with the changing of the division head for Solid Waste. In the short
time we have had that new division head, vast improvements have occurred within
that division; and he came from running another division, which was Wastewater, and
he did very much yeoman's work. It shows what happens when you put the right
people in the right jobs.
I would further note that I hope we can present this, if it moves forward, fairly to the
community; and that in this no way should deter or reflect the community's actual
need to judge how this Council and this Administration has worked.
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We are well aware of the shortcomings of various departments, as well as some of
their achievements. But let--I hope this is not a reflection to deflect the appropriate
criticism or compliments that this government in this term needs to face the voters
because I believe that the Administration needs to be held accountable for its
shortcomings, as well it needs to be congratulated for its accomplishments, but to not
deflect that criticism by making people look at, "Now, what can we fix because I don't
want to be blamed for its shortcomings?" That is not accountability; that is just on
who to blame and who's at fault.
I, I believe all of the Members have stated their positions, and every position has their
foundation. And it is with mutual respect that I give each and every one of you, the
sitting members of this Council, regarding this important question.
I find it interesting, though, in my last comment, Members, that it is my belief this
does not come from the Department, this has come from the ninth floor.
It's an idea that Ms. Tavares has touted for many years. And interestingly enough,
isn't it great timing that now this comes from the ninth floor. Think about it, make
your own conclusions.
Stating that, Members, are you ready for the vote? Is there no further discussion?
All in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER KANE AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have two "noes", Mr. Kane and the Chairman. Resolution 06-61
passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-62
PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO THE REVISED
CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, PERTAINING TO ESTABLISHING AN
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, point of personal privilege, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If we can take a break so that we can take care of our personal
issues before we proceed with the agenda. That's my request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your point is well taken. The Chairman is kine a driven right now, so I
apologize.
Members, the Chair will call a recess that the Council shall stand in recess till
eleven-ten.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:57 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11: 13 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the seventh July, 2006, shall come back
to order.
We have just completed action, final action on Resolution 06-61.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the balance of the agenda.
The following resolution was presented at this time.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-62
PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO THE REVISED
CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, PERTAINING TO ESTABLISHING AN
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION NO. 06-62.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to pass
Resolution 06-62 on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Resolution No. 06-62 is a proposed Charter amendment that would set aside
2 percent of real property tax for the purpose of establishing an affordable housing
fund.
Like the previous Charter amendment proposal that we discussed, a minimum of six
votes will be needed for this measure to pass and be placed on the election ballot.
I have several comments to make on this proposal, however, Mr. Chair, I will yield the
floor to the body for Members who would like to make comments on this proposed
measure.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, the floor is open for discussion on the motion before you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Chairman, I'll be supporting the amendment. When it comes to seriously addressing
our County's affordable housing needs crisis, this Council has led by example.
Collectively, we have taken many positive and proactive initiatives in making a
difference in the efforts to help our residents meet the affordable housing need.
This proposal will create a dedicated revenue stream that will be specifically
earmarked for affordable housing, land acquisition, construction, and rehabilitation.
A dedicated revenue stream will help us meet our commitment to the people of Maui
County. We have all talked the talk. It's time to walk it.
A place to call home is what most of us wish for and work towards. But for many in

this County, it is simply a dream. We have the opportunity now to work towards
helping to make that dream a reality. I need to support affordable housing needs in
any venue and in any process. Affordable housing leaders and activists throughout
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the United States are now looking at dedicated revenue sources as a priority for
affordable housing to become that priority. We are on the right path.
Members, we're in this together and now is the time. Now is the time to make your
voice heard and support the amendment. Now is the time to stand up for affordable
housing and support the amendment.
Affordable housing need not be a reality--need not be a dream, excuse me. It will
become a, a reality. And I, and I urge all the Members consider deeply and support
the measure.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
As in Committee, I will be supporting this measure. Initially, I had really hoped that
an ordinance could accomplish this. But because the community has really
expressed its support for doing something now, for at least wanting their voices to be
heard, I think this does provide them with that opportunity to designate, just as they
did with the open space fund, whether they want to set money aside for this purpose.
I thought it was interesting reading in the testimonies that the Land Use Research
Foundation, you know, took a little bit different view on this particular subject. I was
kind of surprised that they wouldn't support this because they have at least given us
input at all the meetings that Councilmember Mateo's had on affordable housing, and
they had many suggestions and they seemed very supportive of a lot of the options.
So I was kind of shocked that they would take a contrary view when they have been
very encouraging in other respects, but that's their prerogative.
My basic feeling is that we need to give the public the to opportunity say where they
want their tax dollars to be expended. And if they believe that this is something that
is really critical to them and they don't want to grumble just about situations of
homelessness that occur throughout our County, I'd say this is a perfect opportunity
for them to be able to put their money where their mouths are. And I think that they
should be given that opportunity. So I'm in full support of this.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 7, 2006
Page 53

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, I, too, will be supporting the motion because it's the people's money that we're
talking about; that they should have a say in regards to the 2 percent being set aside
from our real property tax revenues.
I think this is going in the right direction. As you know, we do have a housing policy
that is now with the Planning Commission; and, and all of these things tie in, in
regards to affordable housing within our community.
Thank Chair of the Committee of the Whole for moving this thing forward. And I'm in,
I'm in full support of the proposal this morning.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I had voted against it the last, at first reading, because I had felt that this could be
accomplished through an ordinance, and it was highly unusual that we would have a
Charter amendment with the, the level of detail that's being presented here and also
the fact that, that Charter amendments don't have sunset clauses usually.
But I think, you know, after consideration and considering and thinking about it a lot
lately, we're in, we're in different times; and our different times are calling us for,
calling for us to look at our issues right now and that how they, and that they need to
be addressed immediately. And I think this, I can support this at this point because I
think we need to dedicate some funding 'cause we don't know what the next Council
is going to feel like doing in, in this regard.
I would, I would like to just for the, for the record, make a comment about that these,
that these funds, when the ordinance is drawn up, that these funds be used for only
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projects that are in perpetuity, affordable in perpetuity; and not, and that it does not
become a ten-year subsidy for market value units later on.
So the low and moderate, low- to moderate-income units that we see now are, I think
majority of them are in perpetuity already, and we have sort of guaranteed that by
deed restriction and things like that having to do with projects that were heavily
funded by the County or the Federal government. So I'd just like to see that as, as
something that's considered when the ordinance is enacted after should this pass the
Charter.
I think the people that I've talked with are, you know, a lot of them are homeowners
already, but they feel that they want to help the members in their community that
don't have their own homes or their own dwellings, or dwellings to live in. The cost,
as we all know, are just exorbitant out here. So if this helps us to get more units on
the market for our residents here in particular, I think that's great so I am willing to
whole--I'm willing, I wholeheartedly support this Charter amendment passing on to
the public for their decision.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I have one more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before I recognize Mr. Pontanilla, is there anyone else who has not
spoken? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I will be supporting this. Like many of the other Members, I was concerned initially
that I think the more appropriate way to go about this would have been an ordinance.
But it will be interesting to see how this is accepted by our community and give them
the chance to vote on it.
We need this fund. We desperately need to gather every tool possible to address
this issue before it becomes, well, I mean, I think many people think it's a crisis right
now. I, for one, do think it's a crisis, but it could be worse so here's our chance. And,
you know, we're still going to do an ordinance to implement the, the funding of this
money and how it's going to be used; and that will give us more chance to dialogue
over the very aspects of, of how the money shall be appropriated. You know, there's
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a wide range of ways we can use the money. But to address the problem now before
it becomes unsurmountable.
You know, I just read in the paper that the crisis for homelessness on Oahu has
reached an all-time high. Currently, there are 4,000 people living on the beaches
from Waianae to Nanakuli right now. These are families with no place else to go. To
me, that's shocking that we would let things get to that level. So, hopefully, what
we're doing now in bringing this to the electorate to vote to have a dedicated fund will
allow us the tools to prevent that level of crisis from happening on Maui. So I'm fully
in support of it, and I thank Member Molina for bringing this forward.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members, before I recognize
Mr. Pontanilla? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I will first state that 1 share the comments with the two previous speakers regarding
the concern that, or the, the feel on this that it would have been more acceptable for
myself to see this in ordinance form.
However, I will also agree that what Mr. Mateo brought up earlier that municipalities
across the Nation have looked to this particular "tool in the box," as Mr. Molina, has
coined the phrase in his comments, have looked to doing this type of approach to
help alleviate some of the continuing issues with respects to homelessness and
affordable housing.
The brutal truth of it all is that society will, I don't believe, ever solve the problem.
But, as elected officials, all we can do is try our best to help as many as we can with
the tools that we can provide to them through the priorities that we make in fiscal
issues.
I want to thank Mr. Molina for bringing this forward. I think this is really important and
also, quite frankly, I think because of the way it's put forth with a four-year term and a
sunset at the end of the Fiscal Year 2011, not only will the work of either this Coun-excuse me, the next Council be critical in formulating the ordinance that will carry this
monies forward, but it's going to be very important for the next Administration,
whether this current one is put forward or somebody else in this elective process-election process, it's going to be very critical for them to effectuate if there's
something that moves forward and is successful on the November ballot.
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This is second and final reading. Again, 1, I am one of the Members that voted no on
this, and I'm willing to move forward with an aye vote on second and final reading to
provide this opportunity for the public to: (a) established--have this fund established;
and then rely on the legislative and executive branches to do their jobs and make
sure that we can provide additional help for people who are in need of affordable
housing. So I will support this.
And, finally, Mr. Chair, I will reiterate. I've believed that the, for us, the best way
would have been ordinance because it would have provided us levels of flexibility.
And I will also note that the comments by LURF are well taken for me. I think they
make a point, and their point is that we need to make sure that it's not only about
affordable housing, but it's about our critical infrastructural need, which is a big issue
out there in the community. There's a whole lot of issues, and they're all
interconnected. And I think what LURF was trying to do--and I don't advocate for
them 'cause I don't even know them as a group, never sat in a meeting with them or
anything like that--but I understand, I think I understand what their point they're trying
to make, is that when it all comes down to it, it's about elected officials making
choices on what they're going to do.
And from a legislative approach, this body and future bodies have an opportunity to
demonstrate their choices of what their priorities are. And I believe this body, as well
as I hope a future body, would have been able to demonstrate their fortitude, if you
will, intestinal fortitude on making this their priority and putting forward the money
without having to have it in the Charter form.
But be that as it may, it is what it is what we have before us. It's a tool that's
recognized across the Nation that's being utilized, and I believe that we can do the
same thing and, hopefully, we can get the same successes that they've been getting.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else that wishes to give comment before allowing Mr. Molina his
opportunity? Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair, for my second and final comment-very short.
When we do set up the procedures, like one of the Members had mentioned, that we
should have the word "in perpetuity" in there because it really plays an important role

as far as keeping affordability for our affordable housing.
As was noted in yesterday's meeting, what Mr. Spencer had provided the Committee
with some information, when you don't have "in perpetuity" attached to it or a number
of years that can keep this home in affordability, you know, just comparing his
particular subdivision in Kihei and the ones that being constructed in Waikapu, the
same homes that's being constructed in Waikapu today on the affordable side, which
is $225,000 to $275,000 are now being turned over in Kihei for half a million to
$600,000. So with this word "in perpetuity", hopefully, I know it will keep those
affordable housing affordable.
I wish we had this 2 percent placed, you know, back some years so that when the,
the crisis that we had in regards to homeless and, and the rehabilitation for Kahekili
Terrace at the time, you know, if we had a affordable housing funding, we, we could
have done something much, much sooner for the homeless that were at the . . . the,
the breakwater in Kahului.
So, again, you know, Chair, thank you for giving me this opportunity for a second and
final comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Any other Member wishes to speak before I recognize Mr. Molina? If not, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
You know, we've heard the saying that, "It takes a village to raise a child." The, the
same may hold true for the issue of creating affordable housing.
The way I see it--and I, I think Member Kane sort of touched on it--this demand for
affordable housing is something that's not going to go away no matter how much we
do or how much we set aside. But this proposal to give our community a chance to
have a say in trying to tackle this 800-pound gorilla is a good first step.
The pieces are in place to downsize the so-called gorilla or monster, if you will. The
workforce housing policy that has been worked on in Mr. Mateo's Committee, the
rental assistance fund that came out of Mr. Kane's Budget and Finance Committee,
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and also the first-time homebuyer's fund, these are three pieces already that this
Council collectively, everyone, has given their support in trying to bathe this monster.
And while I appreciate the comments from all of you, my colleagues, for bringing this
matter to the forefront, but it's all of us. This whole issue of the affordable housing
issue has been discussed long before. So this is just an additional tool that we can
use. And with all of your support, I think this is one significant step that we can use to
battle this problem that we're experiencing in the community.
And one of the testifiers shared with us a real life human concern. When you have
someone who's from the aina, born and raised for generations, and they can't afford
to even live where they were born, I mean it's, it's, it's a sad testament as to what's
happening out there. And that's just one isolated incident of many.
We've heard that there're a lot of houses out there in the pipeline already. But as one
of my colorful friends up, up there in Makawao who's looking for a house told me,
"Yeah, get lots of houses in the pipeline, but nothing coming out of the pipe." So, you
know, that's why I think we need to look at other tools, so to speak, to jumpstart this,
finding the cure to this problem, yeah.
So, anyway, Mr. Chairman, the affordable housing fund, I think it is a good start that
will be the impetus for creating partnerships throughout the community. We've seen
the formation of the Community Land Trust as one example. And for many of us who
have gone to the conferences, the underlying theme of all these conferences is to
develop partnerships with many sectors of our community, faith-based organizations,
to, with the developers and with the realtors and everyone else, and even
environmentalist groups. So it's all of our problem, and it's going to take all of us to
address this big, big problem.
And I think with this proposal to give to our voters out there or the electorate out there
to reaffirm their commitment to this problem, I think this is something that the public
wants to share in. So my feeling is let them join in with us to try and battle this big
problem that we have.
So I want to thank all of you, my fellow colleagues, for your comments whether
you're, you're for it or would like to look at another alternative. Either way, I think the
discussion, as you put it, Mr. Chairman, is very healthy. And, again, it goes to show
that this Council is committed no matter what to try and bring the housing crisis down
to its knees, if you will.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I'm sorry, Chair. I know you, you already called
for other comments, but I just.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You still have your second and-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, it's my second and final.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --final opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And I'm sorry that 1 didn't give Mr. Molina the last say on
this, although I think I'm not going to be nearly as colorful in my comments as he
was. But I just feel compelled to make a comment.
You know, what we're doing today is another attempt at solving a problem. But I
think we need to step back. This is not going to solve the problem. This is going to
be another tool that will help us deal with the problem; but, I think we need to--I mean
I see this as a Band-Aid. The problem's there; we're putting a Band-Aid on it.
What can we do to prevent the problem from happening and how did the problem get
here in the first place? You know, 50 percent of our residents, Mr. Chairman, make
100 percent or below the median income. So what are we doing as a legislative
body to address their needs every time we approve a high-end, high-profit project
that we know none of them will ever afford?
Our Charter, excuse me, our General Plan, as one of its goals since 1990, has been
to put residential housing ahead of speculative housing. And if we had done that, we
would not have the problem we have today.
I've heard people say that Maui's greatest export is her people. We've got to stop
that, and we've got to stop it fast.
We don't have a whole lot of extra resources left, Mr. Chair. I mean right now, we're
in a water crisis; we're in a infrastructure crisis. Everywhere you look on this island,
construction trucks and--are taking up the roadways and driving as fast as they can
back and forth with their loads. And who's it for? Is it for our people? I don't think
so. It's for second and third homes for people who don't even live here, have no
vested interest here except to come and vacation and enjoy the bounty that Maui has
to offer while our working people are working two or three jobs to keep their families
on this island.
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So, I, you know, I appreciate the attempt here. I see it as a, a Band-Aid towards a
bigger problem. And, and I need to put these comments on the record today
because I think we need to realize that the problem is bigger than, you know,
adopting a fund, adopting an ordinance. It's a big, it's a big picture problem of how
we are developing Maui and for what purpose and for who?
So I hope my colleagues will take my comments in stride and, and not be offended by
what I'm saying but understand that unless we start putting our resident population
first, this problem will continue.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Just, just so you know, Mr. Molina, you--the Chair still believes
you have one more opportunity to speak if you wish since you had originally yielded
the floor to other Members.
The Chair would just say a few comments very quickly. I think you already know my
position.
One, I believe every Member is very sincere in their individual and collective efforts to
deal with this pressing community issue that impacts every single person in our
County, including the visitor.
Because when we look at housing, there's bigger issues besides housing. There's
vacation rentals; there's timeshares; there's other components of our community that
obviously makes an impact on the balance or remaining numbers of inventory.
However, Members, with all respect to all of you, particularly to Mr. Molina, I do not
believe this is the right vehicle. I think it's very clear that all of you know what I wish
was before us was an ordinance for second and final reading that would establish the
fund, which, you know, if things work out the way, you know, I, 1, and I can vote, like
all of you, I can count, that it's going to go. More than likely the next Council will be
dealing with the ordinance to be enacted that will implement this Charter amendment.
And I just share that with you because in my calculations, Members, we are looking
at either the 2007-2008 budget or the 2008 to 2009 budget before we finally make
appropriations out of a fund, out of this proposed fund, to do affordable housing or
rental projects, assuming we have the environmental doc in line since this is a
government-sponsored project. And by the time we deal with the first delivery of a
unit, I'm looking at 2010 or beyond.
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So, Members, I believe while this definitely has merits, if it is trying to have us provide
the unit faster, then the ordinance would still be a reasonable option for the, for the
Members.
And I just share that because I feel the pressing need. It's on Lanai, just like it's on
every other component of this County, the need for more affordable housing. And I
think we need to be upfront with our communities of what is the actual timeline it will
take to this process toward the hopeful delivery of a built unit, rental or for purchase.
And that is my best guesstimate, on experience, that we're looking at 2010-2011.
And I just share that comments with you because, obviously, you know, we all feel
the same way, but I think a different route is maybe still pertinent in options for all of
us as, as members of this sitting Council.
So saying that, I give Mr. Molina a final opportunity, if he wishes to share, before I
ask for the vote. Mr. Molina, any closing comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No. No, Mr. Chairman, I think enough's been said on it. I'm
ready to vote.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, I shall put the question before you of Resolution 06-62 for second and final
reading. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair votes no. We have eight "ayes", one "no", Resolution 06-62
passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further resolutions. Shall we
proceed with ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 39 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING RICHARD M. SWORD, PH.D., INC.
A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO OPERATE A PSYCHOLOGIST OFFICE
WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKAWAO, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 39 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 39 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to grant a three-year Conditional Permit to Richard M. Sword,
Ph.D., Incorporated, to operate a psycho--a psychologist office within the County
Agricultural District for property situated at Makawao, Maui, Hawaii, comprised of
approximately 2.09 acres.
And I will say that it is a pleasure to bring this forward and, at this time, I will say I'm,
and I think most of the Members would agree, that Dr. Sword is supplying an
invaluable contribution to the community.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill No. 39 passes second and final reading, nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 40 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2734
(1998), TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW THE
CONTINUED OPERATION OF A WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
AND RELATED IMPROVEMENTS WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL
DISTRICT ON A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 40 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 40 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to amend Ordinance No. 2734 by granting a five-year extension of
a Conditional Permit to allow continued operation of a water reclamation facility and
related improvements within the County Agricultural District for property located at
Makena, Maui, Hawaii, comprised of approximately 13 acres.
This bill also transfers the Conditional Permit from Makena Resort Corporation to
Makena Wastewater Corporation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill No. 40 passes second and final reading, nine-zero.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements." Mr. Carroll, do you have any
announcements before adjournment?

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of July 7, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 11:59 am.
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